
 

MACKENZIE DISTRICT COUNCIL 
 

MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE TEKAPO COMMUNITY BOARD HELD IN THE 
LAKE TEKAPO COMMUNITY HALL, TEKAPO, ON TUESDAY, OCTOBER 13, 

2015, AT 7.03PM 
 
 
PRESENT: 
   

Peter Munro (Chair) 
  Murray Cox 

Stella Sweney  
  Lyn Martin 
   
 IN ATTENDANCE: 
 

Wayne Barnett, Chief Executive 
Garth Nixon, Community Facilities Manager 
Ray Gardner, Civil Defence 
Arlene Goss, Committee Secretary 
Helen Jack, Environment Canterbury 
Marion Gadsby, Environment Canterbury 
4 members of the public 
 

OPENING: 
 

The chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting.  
 

APOLOGIES: 
 

Resolved that apologies be received from community board member Alan Hayman 
and Mayor Claire Barlow.  

Lyn Martin/Stella Sweney 
      
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST: 
 
 There were no declarations of interest. 
 
VISITORS: 
 

Helen Jack and Marion Gadsby from Environment Canterbury were at the meeting to speak 
on tsunami risk on Lake Tekapo. Their report is attached to the agenda, named “Tsunami 
and Seiche Hazard Scoping Study”. 
 
The chairman welcomed them to the meeting. Helen Jack gave a presentation on the study. 
A copy of this presentation is available as an attachment to these minutes.  
 
This was followed by a second presentation from Marion Gadsby on the Lake Tekapo 
Mapping Project Plan, which will be carried out over the next year at Lake Tekapo by NIWA. 
This presentation is also available as an attachment to these minutes.   
 
The chairman asked if the tsunami risk has been listed as a hazard in the civil defence 
emergency response plan. Yes, but there will be more come out of this study to include.  

 



 

MINUTES: 
 

Resolved that the minutes of the meeting of the Tekapo Community Board held on 
August 24, 2015, be confirmed and adopted as the correct record of the meeting. 
 

Stella Sweney/Murray Cox 
 
MATTERS ARISING 
 

Stella Sweney asked to follow up the numbering of Rapuwai Lane. The chief executive says 
he believes the businesses on the lane have been given their numbers. They are the same 
numbers as what was there before. The chief executive said he will follow up on this and get 
an email sent out to the community board with an update.  

 
 
TEKAPO COMMUNITY BOARD MATTERS UNDER ACTION: 
 

1. Tekapo Plantation: Murray Place/Section A: 
Planting will take place in the next two weeks.  
 

2. Freedom Camping: 
Garth Nixon said new signs have been installed. Council has engaged a warden to do 
some monitoring and write some tickets. This is Gavin Cox. Council has received some 
complaints about wardens writing tickets. Lyn Martin asked if volunteer wardens can issue 
tickets. Yes. Discussion was held on the need for better signage. Stella Sweney asked if 
it was possible to restrict freedom camping at Hamilton Drive due to health and safety 
reasons. She put forward the following resolution: 
 
That Hamilton Drive be closed as a freedom camping site and strict enforcement 
measures be used to monitor this. Lyn Martin seconded this. 
 
The chairman called for discussion. He was unsure if closure was needed when someone 
has been employed to enforce the rules and new signs have been made. Cr Cox said the 
area had been used by freedom campers for 12 months and Council had not been able 
to control the problem. It was noted that Gavin Cox has only been enforcing the rules for 
the last two weeks.  
 
The chief executive talked through the process involved in preventing freedom camping 
at the Hamilton Drive site and whether it was possible to chain the area to stop them 
driving in. Chaining it shut would be unwise because it has an effluent dump station and 
people use the area for legitimate parking. Discussion was held on campers using the 
area as a toilet. Garth Nixon offered to investigate further whether a camping area could 
be closed for sanitary reasons.  
 
Cr Cox suggested an alternative resolution “that the community board instructs Council 
staff to look into the options to close Hamilton Drive as a freedom camping site, with a 
report coming back to the community board on the options”. Further discussion was held 
on this option and the resolution was re-worded to the following, which was passed 
unanimously: 
 

Resolved that the Tekapo Community Board recommends to Council that they 
investigate stopping camping at Hamilton Drive.  

Murray Cox/Stella Sweney 
 



 

Enforcement by Gavin Cox will continue and the community board will be updated on this.  
 

3. Future of Motuariki Island: 
Nothing further to report. 
 

4. Tekapo Squash Club: 
The chief executive and Cr Cox have met with the Squash Club to discuss moving the 
club premises. The club representatives have agreed to go back to club members to 
discuss how this might happen. Discussion has been around opening up the squash club 
facilities to a wider section of the community.  
 

5. Town Projects:  
a. Alps2Ocean Link between Tekapo and Canal Road. 

Garth Nixon has spoken to all the residents who have put planting on council berm 
and all have agreed to co-operate. This cycle track is nearly ready to announce as 
officially open. 

b. Walkway on Lakeside Drive.  
The timing of this will depend on when the footbridge goes in.  

 
6. Tekapo Domain Playground: 

The chairman said the community board had a productive afternoon walk to look at the 
site. Garth Nixon will meet with Whitestone to make a start on this. 
 

7. 60Km Speed Limit Extension: The request has gone in to NZTA but no reply to date.   
 

8. Civil Defence: 
Ray Gardener presented the community board with the latest version of the draft 
document titled “Lake Tekapo Civil Defence Community Response Plan”. He would like 
local organisations and people to contribute to the document so it becomes a community 
resource. This will give the community some ownership of the plan. A copy of this 
document is available as an attachment to these minutes. 
 
Discussion was held on the roles of Civil Defence and the separate emergency event 
group that has been formed in the community. The relationship between the council civil 
defence officers/emergency management officer and the emergency event team in 
Tekapo, including emergency services, has broken down. There is a need to get people 
together to discuss roles and how they can work together in an emergency situation. The 
chief executive suggested sitting down with these groups and listening to them as a first 
step. It was agreed to initiate dialogue between the two groups. 
 

9. New pathway from Hamilton Drive to Greig Street: 
Complete. Remove from list. 

 
FINANCIAL REPORT TO AUGUST, 2015: 
 

This report is the financial report for the community board for the period to August, 2015, the 
purpose of which to update board members on the financial performance of the Tekapo 
Community as a whole for that period.  
 
Garth Nixon took members through the report and noted some of the differentials. On page 
20 the playground maintenance spend is to inspect the playgrounds and upgrade the bark 
mulch. Lyn Martin asked for a large tree to be inspected at the Scott Street playground as 
she was concerned it might fall. Garth Nixon agreed to look at this.  
 



 

The litter bin collection figure is large and discussion was held on whether the costs of litter 
could be partly met by businesses.  
 
The chairman reminded Garth Nixon that security lights need to be installed at the Tekapo 
Hall.  
 
Cr Cox asked regarding projects money. The chief executive said a template to inform the 
community board about projects money has been developed and will be used at future 
community board meetings.  
 

Resolved that the report be received. 
Lyn Martin/Murray Cox 

 
 
WARD MEMBER’S REPORT:  
 

Cr Cox said he went to a smoke free conference and people there talked about government 
initiatives to get New Zealand smoke free by 2025. One thing likely to happen at some stage 
is that the Cancer Society will be doing a survey in Tekapo, over the summer, about business 
attitudes towards making more areas smoke free.  
 
Regarding the Upper Waitaki water zone committee, there has been a delay on the plan 
change that will put into effect the nitrogen limits for farmers and require them to do farm 
environment plans. This will now be notified in January. This committee is talking about public 
toilets around the lakes and running a campaign to educate the public. One spot identified as 
a hot spot is a toilet at Lake Pukaki on LINZ land.  
 
Regarding the Tekapo Property Group, one of the discussions is around the parking plan. 
The property group is currently looking into parking in the village and discussion was held on 
the difficulties of not having enough parking in busy times. 

 
  
REPORTS FROM MEMBERS WHO REPRESENT THE COMMUNITY BOARD ON OTHER 
COMMITTEES:  
 

Cr Cox said the park is open again after winter. Cr Cox will bring more information to the 
community board on a new trail that is planned. 
 
The chairman reported from the Tekapo Footbridge Committee. He said the crane has been 
delayed a week for the installation of the footbridge. Hopefully it will only be two weeks work 
once it arrives. Things are coming together. The crane will cost $198,000 for the work it does.  
 
Lyn Martin reported on a great AGM for Tekapo Promotions which saw a new chairwoman 
appointed. They still need more committee members, with the first meeting due to be held on 
October 20. 
 
The chairman reported from the white water trust. The next water release is the weekend of 
the 30th October. Some white water groups will be taking advantage of this.  
 
He also reported from the search and rescue group who have been reasonably busy this 
week. The group is now affiliated with Twizel, rather than with groups in the Timaru area.  

 
 
 



 

GENERAL BUSINESS: 
 

1. Email from Pierre Montell requesting a skate park for Tekapo: 
 
Lyn Martin questioned the cost, the need for maintenance and safety issues. She said 
people come to Tekapo for peace and quiet. It’s not a financial priority for the community 
board and the village cannot provide everything for everyone. The chairman said this 
has been raised before by the playground group. They were keen, but received a similar 
reaction from the community board. Lyn Martin said the community board has so many 
priorities and she would rather see the playground done right. Stella Sweney asked if 
the concrete path from the campground was good enough for people to skateboard on. 
This walkway had been agreed to be sealed for disabled people in wheelchairs, 
pushchairs etc. to use. She suggested the path would be an ideal place to skateboard.  
 

Resolved that the Tekapo Community Board instructs staff to respond to 
Pierre Montell that they are not inclined to support a skate park at this point in 
time.  

Peter Munro/Lyn Martin 
 

2. Freedom camping at Hamilton Drive lookout. 
This has been discussed earlier in the meeting. 
 

3. Emergency/civil defence plan for Tekapo. 
This has been discussed earlier in the meeting. 

 
4. Council/community board approval process for business to operate on the lake. 

 
Stella Sweney said she had heard there was a proposal for a business to operate on the 
lake. She questioned whether the community board needed to do some preparation if a 
resource consent was applied for. She gave the example of kayakers on the lake and 
the requirements of maritime safety. The chief executive said he would talk to the 
planning and regulation manager about Council and community board’s responsibilities 
regarding people operating on the lake surface, and get more information on this.  
 

5. Garth Nixon requested to speak to the community board regarding a block of trees 
between the Lakeside Drive toilets and the control gates into the campground. Two or 
three trees in this area had blown down. The campground owner is keen to take the rest 
of the trees down. He would like approval to take down those trees that are on council 
land, with the campground owner suggesting the Lions Club could remove the ones on 
the campground land.  
 

6. The chairman has received a letter from Steve Binns, from Mackenzie Rescue Coast 
guard, talking about the Lake Tekapo canal boat ramp. Cr Cox said the boat ramp is the 
only access in and out of the lake for the coast guard. This needs a joint discussion 
between council and Genesis to have a look at what can be done to widen the ramp and 
provide a turnaround area. The chief executive asked who was responsible for 
maintenance of the ramp. This ramp belongs to the community. Garth Nixon said he has 
cleared it in the past. Garth Nixon agreed to review the agreement between Genesis 
and the Council and discussing this further.  

 
7. Stella Sweney asked if the meeting time should change to an earlier start time. 

Following discussion no changes were made. 
 
 



 

 
 

 
THERE BEING NO FURTHER BUSINESS 

THE CHAIRMAN DECLARED THE MEETING CLOSED AT 9.46PM 
CHAIRMAN:  ___________________________ 

 
DATE:  ___________________________ 

 
 



















































Tsunami scoping study for Lakes 

Tekapo, Pukaki, Ohau, 

Alexandrina and Ruataniwha 

Helen Jack

Hazard Analyst



Four things that make tsunamis

• Fault rupture under a lake

• Tilting of land during an earthquake 

or earthquake waves (seiche)

• Landslide into lake

• Underwater landslide (delta collapse)



Fault rupture



Fault rupture



Seiche



Landslide

into lake



Underwater

landslide
(delta collapse)



What now?

• Don’t know how big risk is, but there is one

• Standard tsunami message 

If you feel strong or long ground shaking, stay 

away from the lake shore

• Further work

– Ruataniwha (Ostler Fault rupture)

– Tekapo (Mt John ‘landslides’)

– Ohau (Ben Ohau ‘landslides’)

– Alexandrina (Irishman Creek Fault)

– supporting other research
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